OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 13 MARCH 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Bowman, Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Knapton, E Mallinson and C Rutherford.

ALSO PRESENT:  Councillor Joscelyne attended the meeting as an observer.

OSM.11/03
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed Maggie Mooney, Executive Director and David Williams, Head of Member and Employee Services to their first meeting of the Management Committee.

OSM.12/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

OSM.13/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 30 January 2003 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

OSM.14/03
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Chairman of the Community, Infrastructure and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees presented the Minutes of their previous meeting.

RESOLVED – That the following Minutes be noted:

(1)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 13 February 2003

(2)
Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 23 January 2003 and 27 February 2003

(3)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 


20 February 2003

OSM.15/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Member and Employee Services submitted a Work Programme for all the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  He referred to performance monitoring of sickness absence/ill health retirement and on disabled/ethnic minority employees and reported that these would be considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee in April 2003.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive then updated Members on progress with Comprehensive Performance Assessment.  He advised that a Peer Review would be undertaken during the week commencing 5 May 2003.  The Peer Review would be undertaken by SOLACE and would consist of 3 people over a 3 day period.  The Council were currently progressing the self assessment element of the CPA process and the results of that assessment would be shared with Overview and Scrutiny Committees towards the end of March 2003.  The on site inspection would be on 16 June 2003. 

In response to Members’ questions, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that CPA inspections would look at :

(a)
Corporate governance

(b)
How services are performing

(c)
Cross cutting reviews which should show how the Council was joining up its services.  These cross cutting reviews would include one entitled “Clean, Green and Safe” with Maggie Mooney as Lead Officer and “Balancing Housing Markets” with Paul Hart as the Lead Officer.  In addition, there would be one on Revenues and Benefits with Peter Mason as Lead Officer.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2)  That the progress with Comprehensive Performance Assessment be noted.

OSM.16/03
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Committee Clerk presented Report LD S.16/03 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for the period 1 February to 31 May 2003.

RESOLVED – That the modifications, deferrals and departures from the Forward Plan for 1 February to 31 May 2003 be noted.

OSM.17/03
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES 2002/03

The Head of Member and Employee Services submitted a Report by the Overview and Scrutiny Manager entitled “Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 2002/03”. The Report summarised the progress of Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the year 2002/03, highlighting work which had been done through undertaking and monitoring Best Value Reviews and Actions Plans, Monitoring Performance and individual Subject Reviews or Enquiries.

The Head of Member and Employee Services advised that this Report would be submitted to each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and finally to the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2002/03 be referred to the other Overview and Scrutiny Committees and to the City Council.

OSM.18/03
WORKSHOP OUTCOMES – REVIEW OF OVERVIEW



AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted a Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Manager summarising how various actions agreed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop in January 2003 were being taken forward.

The Report set out each of the action points which had been agreed at the Workshop and commented how these were either being addressed currently or could be addressed as part of a wider review of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Members then discussed the best mechanism for progressing a review of Overview and Scrutiny and the common view was that it would be better to conduct a review on an incremental basis.  Members suggested that it would be worthwhile looking at some issues prior to the elections in May 2003 and that the best body to conduct the review would be this Management Committee.  During discussion on the options to consider as part of the review, Members suggested that an initial look at increasing the size of Overview and Scrutiny Committees (other than the Management Committee), and the use of substitutes should be the first step in an incremental process.

Members felt that increasing the size of Committees would enable more Members to be involved and to feel part of the Council’s decision making process.  The importance of involving more Members was highlighted, and Members suggested that it would be worthwhile consulting the individual political groups on their views on increasing the size of Committees.

Members felt that they could consult on whether to retain the current status quo of 8 Members or to increase it to 10 Members or 12 Members.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the three Group Leaders could be given a breakdown of these three options based on current political balance of the whole authority.

Members commented that a special meeting of the Management Committee would need to be held prior to the last City Council Meeting of the municipal year, in order that any proposals arising from this Committee could be considered by the City Council, and any necessary changes made to the Constitution.

RESOLVED – (1) That the actions agreed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop which are already in hand be noted.

(2)  That the Members of the Management Committee consult each of their political groups on the following :


(a)
The options for increasing the size of the 3 Overview and Scrutiny Committees (excluding the Management Committee) as follows :




(i)
Status quo of 8 Members




(ii)
Increase to 10 Members




(iii)
Increase to 12 Members


(b)
The use of substitutes for Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(3)
That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee undertake 

the review of Overview and Scrutiny Committees on an incremental basis by 

considering the results of the consultation with groups at a special meeting of 

the Management Committee to be held on 14 April 2003 at 2.00 pm.

OSM.19/03
CUMBRIA COUNTY COUNCIL PARTICIPATION AND



DISTRICT SCRUTINY


The Town Clerk and Chief Executive gave a verbal update on the issue of Cumbria County Council Participation in District Overview and Scrutiny.  He advised that he had received a communication from the Chief Executive of Cumbria County Council which stated that the County wanted to establish a policy on County Council engagement in District Council Overview and Scrutiny. 

The draft proposal which the County had suggested would allow engagement where:

(1) the County already had, within their Scrutiny or Best Value programmes for the year in question, an identical or very similar piece of work which would benefit from this engagement;

(2) the County could see that the investigation requests would be of clear value to Cumbria County Council;

(3) the County feel that the matter raised is of such public significance (and relevance to the County’s interests or services) that it would be counter-productive not to engage with the investigation;

(4) the County’s Cabinet or other Committee/Sub-Committee formally agree to engagement with the District Council on the matter.

The Town Clerk and some Members commented that this protocol was a positive starting point on which to build on and progress Overview and Scrutiny. 

RESOLVED – That The Town Clerk and Chief write to the Cumbria County Council Chief Executive welcoming the opening of dialogue and expressing the desire to continue dialogue.

OSM.20/03
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW

Further to Minute OSM.93/02, the Communications Manager attended the meeting and submitted a revised scoping report on the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review, including an Appendix detailing academic research and best practice.

Ms Taylor introduced the following members of the officer Review Team, who then presented different aspects of the report:
Lynne Wilde - Research Officer, David Mitchell - Electoral Services Officer and Rhian Davies - Youth Inclusion Officer.

Members and officers then had an open workshop type of discussion when the following key areas for the Review and questions for each of these areas were agreed (questions which were additional to those set out in the report are highlighted in italics):

(1) Access

(a) Why do people not attend City Council meetings and what can be done to encourage them to attend?

(b) What do those people who do attend think of them?

(c) How can the meetings be made more relevant to the public?

(d) What have other authorities done to increase interaction with the public?
(e) Are there any legal restraints which prevent the Council from doing things differently e.g. disclosure of confidential information?

(2) Policy

(a) Are we fulfilling our responsibility to consult?

(b) Are we being sufficiently imaginative in the methods of consultation we use?

(c) Do other authorities use referenda and is this method appropriate in Carlisle?

(d) Do those people currently consulted feel their views help to shape policy?
(e) Are we fulfilling the “Plain English” requirements?

(f) What criteria are used for consultation?

(3) Interaction

(a) Do the public believe they have good access to their Councillors and how can it be improved?

(b) Is area working of relevance?

(c) Which are the most effective ways Councillors communicate with people?
(d) What are the most effective ways that the public communicate with Councillors?

(e) Is there a suitable mechanism to enhance the role back-benchers fulfill?
(f) What are the most effective ways that officers interact with the public?

(4) Youth

(a) How can the workings of the City Council be made more relevant to young people?

(b) How can the views of young people be used to help shape policy?

(c) What role can we play in the teaching of Citizenship in schools?
(d) How do we audit current consultation with young people e.g. do we  make use of partner organisations?

(e) As a minor authority should we seek to formalise our arrangements with local schools?

(5) Engagement

(a) Which other groups are we failing to engage with?
(b) How do we engage with these groups?

(6) Elections

(a) How can we remove barriers to voting?

(b) What have other authorities done to raise registration and turnout?
(c) Are we doing all we can through our relationships with other  agencies to identify those who have difficulty voting?

RESOLVED – That the scope of the Review as outlined above and further detailed in the scoping report be approved.

The meeting ended at 4.05pm
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